Meeting of Advisory Committee on Consumer Protection

June 1, 2021
8:30 a.m.
This meeting was conducted virtually using Microsoft Teams.

Members present:  Dan Caplan, Jim Michaels, Phillip Robinson, Ginlin Hsieh, Tinu Akinshola, Corinne Yourman
OCP Staff present: Sharon Margolis, Tracy Rezvani
The Agenda was adopted.

Minutes of the May meeting were discussed. Jim Michaels made a motion to approve the minutes. Phillip Robinson seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.
Old Business
The draft outreach message was discussed. It was determined no additional edits were needed, and the protocol for sending the message was discussed. Tracy Rezvani stated that staff could email it from the OCP Advisory inbox, or could mail by regular mail. Tinu Akinshola suggested that if it is being sent in different manners, to use one as a follow up. Corinne Yourman raised concerns about the timing. Mr. Robinson made a motion to send the message by both email and regular mail where possible, and if sending by both, the mail should go out one week after the email, and that the message should be resent in the fall. Mr. Michaels seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The message will be from the Advisory Committee, and Ms. Rezvani will be the contact for scheduling programs. Mr. Michaels will send the final version to Ms. Rezvani. She will put it on letterhead and send out for final review. 
Mr. Robinson noted that he debriefed Angela Yu regarding her work as legislative intern. He suggested the Committee touch base again in the fall about advertising for another intern for next session.

New Business

Ms. Yourman discussed her efforts to attempt to come up with statistics on complaint filings based on geographic areas to see if she could find any trends regarding scams. She said she tried to utilize population information pulled from the 2010 census, but this proved to be very difficult. She said she did find that the city with the greatest number of complaints in 2019 was Silver Spring, followed by Rockville and Gaithersburg. However, she said it could not be determined whether the areas were more targeted or just more aware of OCP, and said it was not possible to see any racial or ethnic trends. Ms. Yourman said she did send a chart of what she found to Ms. Rezvani. Mr. Robinson suggested this may be an opportunity for an intern to do something more precise. Ms. Rezvani stated that in the past OCP was able to go to CountyStat to get this kind of information, but was not sure what services that program could provide now. Ms. Rezvani said that the only demographic data that OCP tracks is age. Mr. Michaels recommended that staff take steps to find out if there was a way for OCP to collect information about race and ethnicity voluntarily. Ms. Rezvani said that she would contact the new CountyStat liaison to find out what data points are available and get back to the Committee.
OCP’s 50th Anniversary was discussed. Ms. Rezvani said she was talking to potential volunteer event planners for help. She said that she has some ideas, such as doing outreach in multiple languages or getting a proclamation for National Consumer Protection Week, but she needs someone to work on making them more specific, breaking them down and assigning them out. She said her goal was to have five days of events, and envisioned having multiple volunteers assigned to specific tasks. Mr. Michaels noted that George Washington University has an event planning certification program. Mr. Robinson said he thought University of Maryland Global Campus had something like that, as well. He suggested committee members could work with any interns. The actual date would be in the first week of December. Mr. Michaels suggested that it may be better to do something before Thanksgiving. Mr. Robinson noted that the virtual portion of NCLC’s annual conference was from December 6 – 15, if there is any way to coordinate with that.
Automobile warranty robocalls were discussed. Mr. Michaels noted that he heard on WTOP that the FTC had issued an alert, and thought OCP could use this to push something out, as well, and try to find out if anyone signed on with one of these companies and get details. Ms. Rezvani stated that OCP had put something out on social media when the FTC issued its alert. She said she did not receive any feedback from anyone at that time, but she said OCP could do something again. Mr. Robinson suggested committee members could come up with survey questions. Ms. Rezvani said if they did that, she could have a Survey Monkey created and sent out in June to solicit more information. Mr. Michaels is going to draft some questions and send them to the Committee for review. Ms. Rezvani suggested it be no more than five questions, and to make sure that they are worded to get only recent information. She said a free form field could also be included to get additional information. Mr. Robinson suggested doing something similar regarding an issue he is concerned about. He said that he recently listened to a presentation on mortgage issues which brought up the fact that a disproportionate number of persons of color entered into forbearances during the pandemic, and could be ripe for scams. He said he would like to get in front of this issue and will draft some survey questions that can be used to create a Survey Monkey to be sent out in July.
Office Report

Staff stated that they did not yet have statistics for June, but will send them out once received. It was noted that a total of 80 complaints were received. Staff also informed the Committee that OCP has been designated as the County agency to serve as the Public Campaign Financing Program Liaison, and will be hiring two new staff members to help oversee and promote the program.
The meeting adjourned at 9:50 a.m.  The next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, July 6, 2021, at 8:30 a.m., tentatively set at 1451 Seven Locks Road, Rockville, MD 20854.
